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Page 3 of 3

The thirty-fourth Unified Carrier Registration (UCR) Plan Board of Directors (Board) meeting was called to order by Bob Pitcher, Vice Chairman at 1:10 p.m. CST.

Attendance: Board of Directors
Present - Sandy Bowling, Buddy Covert, Rick Craig, Avelino Gutierrez, Barbara Hague, Frank LaQua, Dave Lazarides, Bill Leonard, Angel Oliver, Bob Pitcher, Bill Quade, Rich Schweitzer, Craig Sharkey, Robert Voltmann, and Terry Willert
Bill Quade was welcomed as a new member of the Board.

The agenda was approved.

Bob Pitcher established the teleconference ground rules.

Bob Pitcher made a roll call of the States in which those persons in attendance introduced themselves.
Hearing no objections to the minutes of the December 4, 2008, Board meeting, the minutes were accepted.
Bill Quade provided the report of the Federal Motor Carrier Safety Administration (FMCSA).  He is replacing David Hugel on the Board.  
Dave Lazarides provided the report of the UCR Systems Subcommittee.  Upload to FMCSA and download to States is working well with any issues being addressed promptly.  ITERIS will be asked to provide data as part of the process of establishing 2010 UCR fees.  States must get info to ITERIS that will then be provided to the Revenue and Fees Subcommittee.

Sandy Bowling provided the report of the Indiana Department of Revenue (INDOR).  She has daily communication with staff at FMCSA to handle problems and issues with new entrants getting into system.  INDOR uploads data to FMCSA every 15 minutes and sometimes a few come back rejected due to an issue with invalid USDOT numbers that are actually valid.

With regard to carriers that need to change the status of their USDOT numbers to interstate from intrastate only or registrant, the States must continue to advise her so that she can manually make the correction in INDOR.  
INDOR is working on enhancement so that a carrier can go online one time and adjust its fee range up (not down).  State personnel can do this also on behalf of the carrier.  Payments to the States for the adjustment will have a lag time of two months.
Bob Pitcher provided the report of the Industry Advisory Subcommittee (IAS).  The IAS met this morning to discuss the 2010 fees and supported Tom Klingman’s proposals.  Next meeting will be in Hershey PA in June, with likely teleconference in the interim.
Frank LaQua provided the report of the Depository Subcommittee. He presented the UCR depository collections and payments reports for 2007, 2008, and 2009. See Exhibits A1 through A8.
Frank LaQua made a motion that the next Depository billing cycle to donor States be May through August for 2007, and July through August for 2008.  He advised that it can be up to 90 days for donor states to pay the billing.  The motion passed unanimously.

Barbara Hague provided the of the UCR Procedures Subcommittee.  She presented the proposed amendments to the UCR Agreement and the explanation of the amendments.  See Exhibit B1 and B2.  Barbara Hague made a motion that the amendments be accepted by the Board.  The motion passed unanimously.
Buddy Covert provided the report of the Audit Subcommittee.  He presented the draft of the Audit Procedure.  See Exhibit C.  Possible procedure enhancements were discussed.
Bill Leonard provided the report of the Revenue and Fees Subcommittee (RFS).  The RFS is not yet in position to review 2010 fee options at this meeting.  He asked for direction from the Board with regard to brackets for power units only, and he stated that the RFS would like to keep the same procedure as was originally used to propose fees based on power units only.  The RFS will have numbers and a formal presentation for the Board at the February meeting.  Based on original federal rulemaking, it may take up to 6 months to get the 2010 fees and brackets approved.

Dave Lazarides discussed the UCR revenue pool of $113 million; the shortfall in collection for 2007, 2008 and 2009; the resulting need to increase fees; the retreat factor (or deviation factor) which is a carrier registering all of its tractors and trailers (potentially reduced or increased by the number of intrastate vehicles); and the registration percentage that means all the carriers in a particular category compared to which of them actually registered in any category.

The States discussed their enforcement methods.  Tom Klingman expressed concern that State enforcement personnel are not holding a carrier until UCR is completed, but rather are issuing a ticket and letting the carrier go.  FMCSA may need another rulemaking before CVSA can make UCR non-compliance an out-of-service criteria. Dick Henderson said he would get it to the CVSA committee for resolution.  Bill Quade said a report could be generated and published nationally showing carriers that have been cited for no UCR.
Sandy Bowling discussed registration of leasing companies.  The majority are registered as Registrant DOT numbers, so they cannot register in INDOR unless Sandy is advised so she can manually do an update to FMCSA.  Although most are intrastate, some leasing companies are actually motor private carriers because they have employees who drive the vehicles across state lines to customers, repair facility, etc.  
Future Board meetings are scheduled for:

Thursday, February 12, 2009, 12 noon – 3 p.m. EST by teleconference

Thursday, March 5, 2009, 12 noon – 3 p.m. EST by teleconference

Thursday, April 2, 2009, 12 noon – 3 p.m. EDT by teleconference
The Board adjourned for the day at 3:05 p.m. CST.
The Board reconvened at 8:05 a.m. on January 14, 2009.

Bill Leonard continued the report of the Revenue and Fees Subcommittee.  The RFS will hold a teleconference meeting on January 22nd, with two additional teleconferences as needed, to establish 2010 UCR fee options for the Board to consider at the February 12, 2009 meeting. The RFS should have the options to the Board about a week prior to the meeting.
Terry Willert presented a survey regarding the UCR revenue shortfalls effect on States. See Exhibit D. The survey was prepared for the National Conference of State Transportation Specialists (NCSTS) Executive Committee.  He advised that the NCSTS would continue to gather survey information from the States that had not responded.  Bob Pitcher asked that the expanded survey be brought back to the Board at its February 12th meeting.
Avelino Gutierrez advised that New Mexico will no longer sponsor the Board’s teleconferences.  The Board discussed how this expense may be covered. Frank LaQua stated that the Bank of North Dakota could only make a transfer to pay for the teleconference calls upon approval by the Board.  Barbara Hague made a motion that the Board authorize a payment from the UCR Depository for the February 12, 2008 meeting.  The motion passed unanimously.
Barbara Hague stated that when a for-hire interstate carrier’s USDOT number is changed from interstate to intrastate it places the carrier’s federal authority in a suspended status.  This was discovered when state personnel were making the change based on a safety review.   Discussion followed that carriers must be mindful of this when making the change for the purpose of avoiding UCR fees, and that state personnel cannot change a carrier’s status based on a review – only the carrier can make or authorize such a change.
Bob Voltmann asked that the ITERIS report be made monthly to the Board. Chris Campbell responded that this can be done.

The Board adjourned at 8:30 a.m. CST.
Minutes approved by the UCR Board on February 12, 2009
Terry L. Willert
UCR Board Secretary
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